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for all, knowing full well this was ill- 
conceived and ultimately would be a 
failed program. 

I yield the floor. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The Senator from Kansas. 
Mr. MORAN. I ask unanimous con-

sent to address the Senate for up to 10 
minutes. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

f 

GIPSA 

Mr. MORAN. I am here today, as we 
debate H.R. 2112, the Agriculture, 
Rural Development, Food and Drug Ad-
ministration, and Related Agencies Ap-
propriations Act, to address a par-
ticular provision that, in my view, 
needs to be addressed. I also hope to 
have the opportunity later today to 
offer an amendment regarding the Wa-
tershed Rehabilitation Program and to 
allocate some additional funds for that 
program, and I hope to have the chance 
to speak during the debate on this bill 
on the proposed school lunch regula-
tions the Senator from Maine has so 
appropriately addressed previously. 

At this time, I would like to turn my 
attention to a problem with the pend-
ing legislation; that is, its failure to 
address the proposed rule titled ‘‘Im-
plementation of Regulations Required 
Under Title XI of the Food, Conserva-
tion, and Energy Act of 2008; Conduct 
in Violation of the Act,’’ commonly 
known as the GIPSA rule. This pro-
posed rule has the potential to ad-
versely affect livestock producers in 
my State and around the country, as 
well as consumers of meat products. 

The House included a funding limita-
tion on implementation of this rule in 
its appropriations bill. That is not in-
cluded in the Senate version of the bill. 
I am a member of the agricultural ap-
propriations subcommittee and believe 
that, in this case, the House is correct. 

Initially, this rule that the Depart-
ment of Agriculture is proposing grew 
out of the 2008 farm bill. As a Member 
of the House of Representatives back 
then, I was a member of the conference 
committee that developed that farm 
bill. It directed the Department of Ag-
riculture to issue regulations in five 
very discrete areas. 

In June 2010, the Department of Agri-
culture responded with the issuance of 
its proposed GIPSA regulations that 
clearly went way beyond the mandate 
of that 2008 farm bill and way beyond 
the Department of Agriculture’s au-
thority under the Packers and Stock-
yards Act. The GIPSA rule as written 
is exactly the type of burdensome regu-
lation that was the focus of our Presi-
dent’s January 18 Executive order. 

In addition to the Executive order, 
the President promised to have a very 
transparent and open administration in 
regard to the development of rules. Un-
fortunately, the process surrounding 
the GIPSA rule has been far from 
transparent. This rule was proposed 

with zero economic analysis from the 
Department despite the major impacts 
it could have on the agricultural econ-
omy. 

For months, USDA denied that this 
would be an economically significant 
rule, until multiple private sector stud-
ies and overwhelming comments from 
agricultural producers and others, such 
as those in my home State of Kansas, 
finally convinced the USDA this rule 
would indeed have a significant eco-
nomic impact. Private analysis at that 
time indicated that these GIPSA regu-
lations, if finalized as proposed, would 
cost the U.S. meat and poultry indus-
try nearly $1 billion. 

Under this pressure, the Department 
of Agriculture is now conducting an 
economic analysis. While I certainly 
welcome that economic analysis, I am 
very concerned about whether this 
analysis will be made public before a 
final rule is announced and whether 
the public will be able to analyze and 
comment on the data and methodology 
used by USDA to complete the study. 

In fact, I asked the Secretary of Agri-
culture, during an agriculture appro-
priations subcommittee hearing, if he 
would release that economic analysis 
before the comment period concluded 
or open a comment period after the 
analysis is complete so people can 
make comments based upon what the 
economic analysis demonstrates. Cer-
tainly, in my view, the Secretary failed 
on a number of occasions to answer my 
question and give me that commitment 
that the process would be open and 
transparent and that a comment period 
would occur. 

I sincerely believe it is incumbent 
upon this Congress to exercise its over-
sight discretion and direct the nec-
essary transparency and thoughtful 
analysis that USDA to date has not 
publicly provided. We need time to 
study and comment on the method-
ology, and we need to make sure we get 
these rules right if they are going to be 
implemented. It would be irresponsible 
to not adjust the rules to mitigate a 
negative economic impact determined 
by the Department’s own economic 
analysis. 

As I mentioned, the House included a 
provision barring funding for the cur-
rent proposed GIPSA regulations, and 
USDA should be delayed from going 
forward until it can limit itself to the 
five areas set forth in the farm bill—its 
congressional authority—and until 
public comments can occur regarding 
that economic analysis. We ought not 
have a final rule without the benefit of 
the economic analysis. The Depart-
ment of Agriculture should not just be 
going through the motions because 
there was insistence that an economic 
analysis occur. We need to be able to 
mitigate any negative impacts that we 
learn from that economic analysis. 

Madam President, I appreciate the 
opportunity at this point in the day to 
address an issue that is appropriate as 
we discuss the agricultural appropria-
tions bill throughout today. I look for-

ward to being back on the floor later 
today to offer an amendment to that 
bill regarding watershed rehabilitation 
and also at that time to speak in re-
gard to what I view as some crazy ideas 
that are proposed School Lunch Pro-
gram regulations. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Senator from Maryland. 

f 

ANTHRAX ATTACKS 

Mr. CARDIN. Madam President, I 
rise to remember the 10th anniversary 
of the anthrax attacks on our country. 

During the weeks following the ter-
rorist attacks of September 11, 2011, 
our Nation was exposed to chemical 
warfare for the first time. 

Two anthrax attacks were delivered 
through our country’s postal system. 
The first set of letters was mailed to 
media outlets, including ABC, CBS, 
NBC, the National Enquirer, and the 
New York Post in September. 

Three weeks later, two other anthrax 
letters were mailed to U.S. Senators— 
Senator Daschle and Senator PATRICK 
LEAHY. The letter to Senator LEAHY 
never made it to Capitol Hill. The en-
velope addressed to Senator Daschle, 
however, was opened on October 15 in 
the Hart Senate Office Building in the 
mailroom of the office I use today. 
Emergency responders rushed to join 
Capitol Police to evaluate the situa-
tion and determine the extent of con-
tamination. 

It was 10 years ago this week on Oc-
tober 17, 2001, the Capitol was evacu-
ated. At that time I was a Member of 
the House of Representatives. I remem-
ber the fear and trepidation all Ameri-
cans felt in the days and weeks fol-
lowing September 11. 

I take this time to honor the courage 
of our Nation’s Federal employees. Two 
made the ultimate sacrifice, dying 
from the exposure of the deadly an-
thrax toxin at the postal facility that 
handled all the mail that came to the 
Senate and House offices. U.S. postal 
workers Thomas L. Morris, Jr. and Jo-
seph P. Curseen, Jr. gave the ultimate 
sacrifice after being exposed to the in-
fected Senate mail while they worked 
in the Brentwood post office facility 
here in Washington, DC. 

Mr. Morris and Mr. Curseen were 
Maryland residents. Like so many 
other Federal employees, they went to 
work every day, serving the American 
people and trying to earn a living for 
themselves and their families. Less 
than a week after being exposed to the 
deadly anthrax at the mail facility, 
both men died of their exposures. 

The Brentwood postal facility, which 
was shuttered for months while the 
building was disinfected, now proudly 
bears their names, honoring two Fed-
eral employees who died doing their 
jobs. 

Literally thousands of other Federal 
employees bravely went back to work, 
making sure our government continued 
to function in the most uncertain of 
times. While most Federal workers 
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crammed together in small makeshift 
office space, other brave Federal em-
ployees put themselves in harm’s way 
trying to contain the spread of the 
weaponized spores and to clean up the 
deadly bacteria. 

It has been fashionable of late to 
criticize the Environmental Protection 
Agency, but I remind everyone that 
members of the EPA’s region 3 led the 
emergency response efforts following 
the anthrax attacks. They were joined 
by a small army of other EPA emer-
gency responders from around the 
country who responded to the call for 
extra personnel to manage the massive 
decontamination efforts. 

The EPA’s headquarter staffers were 
fully engaged as well. The EPA na-
tional pesticide program worked quick-
ly to develop new methods necessary to 
wipe out the anthrax. Scientists 
worked primarily out of EPA’s pes-
ticide lab, which is located 20 miles 
away in Fort Meade, MD. 

It was not just EPA employees who 
answered the call to duty. Capitol po-
lice were the first ones to respond, and 
they continued to provide protection to 
legislative branch employees as well as 
the emergency responders and the pub-
lic. 

The Department of Defense lent its 
expertise. As the cleanup progressed, 
thousands of tests were taken and then 
sent to Fort Detrick in Maryland 
where chemical weapons specialists 
analyzed samples and reported results 
to the emergency command center. De-
fense Department personnel were also 
engaged in the decontamination ef-
forts, working side by side with EPA 
emergency responders. 

The photos I brought to the floor 
today show some of the emergency re-
sponders wearing specialized protective 
gear, working on the decontamination 
of Senator Daschle’s office. Each desk, 
chair, filing cabinet, and piece of paper 
in the office was removed. The last 
item to be removed from room 509 at 
the Hart Building was an American 
flag that hung in Senator Daschle’s 
front office. Emergency responders are 
seen here folding the flag that was 
placed in a special sealed bag and sent 
off to be decontaminated. Countless 
employees at the Sergeant at Arms, 
the Architect of the Capitol, and Sen-
ate and House staffers continued the 
business of running our government 
and the legislature. It was critical that 
Congress continue to function, dem-
onstrating to the Nation and the world 
that terrorist attacks could not cripple 
the institution of democracy. 

Other Federal employees put them-
selves in harm’s way during and after 
the anthrax attacks. These Federal em-
ployees worked hard to do what many 
thought impossible, putting public 
buildings back into use after a chem-
ical attack. At great risk to them-
selves, they bravely met the challenges 
to ensure our government continued to 
function. 

Today I honor the memory of Thom-
as L. Morris, Jr. and Joseph P. 

Curseen, Jr. who gave their lives while 
engaged in public service. Today I sa-
lute those Federal employees who 
risked their own lives so that the legis-
lative branch of the greatest govern-
ment on Earth could continue, and 
those who continued to work every day 
in the face of grave danger and uncer-
tainty. Today I simply want to give a 
heartfelt thank you to all of America’s 
Federal employees. You recognize that 
public service is an honorable calling 
and you work every day to keep this 
Nation the great Nation it is. 

With that, let me once again thank 
our Federal workforce and what they 
do for our country. 

I suggest the absence of a quorum. 
The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-

pore. The clerk will call the roll. 
The legislative clerk proceeded to 

call the roll. 
Mr. UDALL of Colorado. Madam 

President, I ask unanimous consent 
that the order for the quorum call be 
rescinded. 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. Without objection, it is so or-
dered. 

f 

SKI AREA RECREATIONAL 
OPPORTUNITY ENHANCEMENT ACT 

Mr. UDALL of Colorado. Madam 
President, I have come to the floor this 
morning to talk about the most impor-
tant issue facing our country and our 
people; that is, jobs and job creation. 
In a bit of good news last night, over-
coming 18 months of obstacles in the 
Senate, the Senate passed my Ski Area 
Recreational Opportunity Enhance-
ment Act that will help expand eco-
nomic opportunities in many of our 
mountain resort towns in Colorado. It 
will also help create jobs throughout 
the rest of the country in States such 
as the Presiding Officer’s, New York, 
which has a robust ski industry, as our 
State does. 

I wish to acknowledge Senators BAR-
RASSO of Wyoming and RISCH of Idaho. 
They have been tremendous partners in 
this effort, both in this Congress and in 
the last one. I thank them upfront for 
their leadership in pushing for passage 
of this important piece of bipartisan 
legislation. 

Even though our economy is showing 
some signs of recovery, there is still a 
long way to go. This is especially true 
in rural communities that are dotted 
all over my State of Colorado. I know 
this question of job creation is on the 
forefront of the minds of all my col-
leagues. It is on the minds of Colo-
radans wherever I am in the Centennial 
State. So the action we took last night 
not only represents a major step for-
ward in our efforts to create jobs, it is 
a reminder to the American people 
that we can work together on common-
sense, job-creating legislation. 

Let me speak a little bit about the 
bill we passed last night. It is narrowly 
tailored, it is pragmatic, it is bipar-
tisan, it doesn’t cost one dime to the 
American taxpayers, and it reduces 

government regulation while allowing 
businesses to create more jobs. That is 
the direction we need to head. It gives 
greater flexibility to businesses to pro-
ductively use public lands. It facili-
tates outdoor recreation, and it en-
dorses responsible use of our natural 
resources. 

Often, ski areas are located on Na-
tional Forest lands through the use of 
permits issued by the Federal Govern-
ment that spell out what activities are 
allowed. But under the existing law— 
although we are going to change the 
law given what we did last night—the 
National Forest Service limits ski area 
permits primarily to ‘‘Nordic and Al-
pine skiing.’’ This is the phrase used in 
Federal regulation. But the classifica-
tion I mentioned doesn’t reflect the 
full spectrum of snow sports or the use 
of ski areas for nonwinter activities. 
For example, the word ‘‘snowboarding’’ 
is not used in the law, even though we 
know snowboarding now exists in every 
single ski area across the country. So 
the problem with that regulation is it 
has created uncertainty for both the 
foresters and the skiers as to whether 
now other activities, particularly those 
in the summer, can occur in permitted 
areas. In effect, ski areas on National 
Forest lands are restricted to winter 
recreation as opposed to year-round 
recreation. One only has to imagine 
what will happen when we open ski 
areas to year-round recreation. We will 
create opportunities for businesses to 
expand and openings for new businesses 
to explore previously restricted ven-
tures. Colorado ski resorts have told 
me they will be able to create more 
jobs this year when they are given 
more flexibility, and Colorado’s ski 
towns have said the same to me, so it 
is just plain common sense. 

The Ski Area Recreational Oppor-
tunity Enhancement Act clarifies how 
ski area permits can be used. It ensures 
that ski area permits can be used for 
additional snow sports such as 
snowboarding, as well as specifically 
authorizing the Forest Service to allow 
additional recreational opportunities, 
such as summertime activities, in 
these permitted areas. 

Let me note that the authority—this 
expanded authority—is limited. It 
doesn’t give ski areas carte blanche use 
of public lands. The primary activity in 
the permit area must remain skiing or 
other snow sports. 

We want to preserve the unique char-
acteristics of our world-renowned 
mountain communities. Therefore, cer-
tain types of development—water 
parks, amusement parks, and other ac-
tivities that require new and intrusive 
structures—are prohibited. Rather, we 
envision opening opportunities for zip 
lines, mountain bike terrain parks, 
Frisbee golf courses, ropes courses and 
activities that are similar. As I men-
tioned, not only will they increase eco-
nomic activity and create new jobs, the 
ski areas tell me it will actually help 
them recruit more Americans for jobs 
that currently go to foreign visa hold-
ers. 
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